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Dear Mr O’Leary 

Regional Mobile Infrastructure Inquiry 2022-23 (the Inquiry) 

The Australian Government’s 2021 Regional Telecommunications Review (the Review) highlighted 
several challenges regional communities and small businesses face with regards to 
telecommunication services.  Many of the key findings and recommendations from the Review carry 
relevance to this inquiry, including the importance of: 

• improving wholesale and retail service, performance, and reliability; 

• expanding reliable mobile coverage in priority areas; 

• meeting increasing, ongoing demand for data that currently causes network congestion; and 

• increasing reliability of mobile networks during and after natural disasters and emergencies.1 

Over 70,000 people moved to regional areas in 2020-21, and unless mobile connectivity is improved, 
government regionalisation agendas and aspirations to lift small and medium business digital 
capability are not achievable.2  As such, we provide the following comments: 

1. Consideration should be given to the development of a framework that prescribes service 
standards for small business mobile phone services in regional, rural, and remote areas. 

We acknowledge the Universal Service Guarantee (USG) was established in 2021 to guarantee all 
Australian’s access to broadband and voice services.  However, the USG excludes coverage and 
reliability of mobile services due to universal coverage concerns in remote locations.   

As services and coverage are expanded into more remote locations, the combination of relative low 
usage and higher costs make investment in mobile phone infrastructure unprofitable and 
unattractive to service providers.  As such, we recommend government develop a mobile service 
standards framework to mandate a minimum level of annual public and private investment in 
regional mobile infrastructure, and the maintenance of current 3G coverage in regional areas until an 
alternative 4G or 5G service is made available. 

 

 
1 Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communications and the Arts. (13 December 2021). 2021 Regional Telecommunications 
Review - A step change in demand 
2 ABS. (29 March 2022). Regional population;  PMC. (2021). Digital Economy Strategy 2030 






